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PROCEEDTINGS
(10:02 a.m.)

CHATIRMAN BLAIR: Take your seats, please.
Good morning, everyone. I want to thank everyone for
coming in today on a warm July morning, and I’'m very
pleased to welcome all of you to the Postal Regulatory
Commission’s fourth and final public hearing, as we
proceed with our study of universal mail service and
the postal monopoly.

As you all know, Congress has tasked the
Commission with providing it with a report by December
19, 2008. We initiated our study earlier this year
through an extensive notice in the Federal Register.
We asked for comments by the end of June, and received
42 comments, with reply comments due by July 29.

In an effort to reach out beyond the Beltway
here in D.C., the Commission took to the road.

Today’s hearing builds on the record of 22 witness

testimonies we received in Flagstaff, Arizona; St.

Paul, Minnesota; and Portsmouth, New Hampshire. We
also conducted a well-attended workshop a few weeks
ago.

As a result of these hearings, several
themes have emerged. We’ve heard about the need to

maintain access to postal services, and the importance
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that local post offices play in providing the
community identity and the face of the federal
government in rural and remote locations throughout
our country.

At the workshop many of the mailers
represented stressed the need to maintain affordable
postal prices. Some urged the Commission to review
potential trade-offs and service reductions, should
this offset future increases in the cost of mail.

Most commentors to date oppose opening the
mailbox to competition. Defining the U.S. Postal
Service along with estimating the cost of the
universal obligation is indeed a broad task. That’s
why we’re hearing from such a diverse group of
witnesses over the past couple of months, and that’s
proven very helpful for us.

We look forward to hearing from our final
group of witnesses on this issue, and I’'d like to take
the chance and the opportunity to introduce you to
them now.

Our first panel is comprised of Mr. William
Young, President of the National Association of Letter
Carriers; Mr. William Burrus, President of the
American Postal Workers Union; Don Cantriel -- if I

mispronounced your name, I apologize, sir -- Vice
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President of the National Association of Rural Letter
Carriers; Dale Goff, President of the National
Association of Postmasters of the United States;
Charles Mapa, President of the National League of
Postmasters; and Ted Keating, President of the
National Association of Postal Supervisors.

I would also like to note that John
Haggerty, President of the National Mail Handlers
Union, was unable to attend today due to a schedule
conflict. He has, however, submitted a written
statement, which will be part of today’s hearing
record.

Our second panel today includes Rick Geddes,
Associate Professor, Department of Police Analysis and
Management at Cornell University; and Murray Comarow
of Bethesda Maryland; and Linda Sherry, Director of
National Priorities at Consumer Action. Don Soyfur,
Executive Director of the Consumer Postal Council
could not be with us today, but has submitted
testimony, which will be included in the record.

Our final panel includes Jim Martin,
President of the 60-Plus Association; and Robert Corn-
Revere, a partner at Davis Wright Tremaine, and an
expert on First Amendment and freedom of speech

issues.
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Your written statements will be made part of
the Commission’s hearing record. Additionally, a
transcript of today’s hearing will be made available
on the Commission’s website.

Before I offer my fellow commissioners an
opportunity to say a few words, I'd like to restate
for those present today the Commission’s task at
writing this report. I appreciate the candor with
which the witnesses have approached the Commission.
The Commission is writing this report, and not our
consultants.

We will rely on our consultants to provide
us reseagch and data; however, it will be the
Commission that makes the findings and recommendations
contained in the report.

As previously announced at our workshop,
interested parties will have the opportunity to review
and comment on our report after we have submitted it
to Congress in December. The Commission looks forward
to that comment period, and may issue further findings
and recommendations based upon the comments and
replies.

Now let me take this chance to offer my
fellow commissioners the opportunity to welcome you.

At this point I’'d like to yield to the Vice Chair of

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

is8

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

the Commission, Mark Acton.

MR. ACTON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have
nothing to add, other than thanks for the time and the
testimony from our witnesses here today.

And also, many of your organizations have
sent fine representatives out to our field endeavors,
and that’s been a greét contribution to our effort on
this front. So thanks for that, as well.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Commissioner Goldway.

MS. GOLDWAY: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I
think this is, I’'ve been on the Commission now for 10
years, and this is the first time that we’ve had such
a significant representation of people who represent
the workers at the Postal Service here all at once.

And I think it demonstrates both the
importance of the task at hand that we have, which is
to grapple with the concept of the Postal Service and
its future, and I hope a new openness that our
Commission will have to maintain a dialogue, and to
build solid relationships with the people who are here
today, as well as with many people we have worked with
in other proceedings in the past. So I'm especially
glad to welcome you here this morning.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Thank you, Commissioner

Goldway. Commissioner Hammond.
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MR. HAMMOND: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I
want to add my welcome to our witnesses on the panel
today. And thank you, Mr. Chairman, for scheduling
this additional hearing so that we could get some more
testimony in from all of these folks.

These forums that we’ve had across the
country have provided us with a wealth of information
and issues to consider as we look at the universal
service and the monopoly. I know today’s hearings
will add to that as we prepare our report to the
Congress. And thank you all for doing so.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Thanks, Commissioner. And
I'd like to now yield to the new kid on the block,
Commissioner Nancy Langley. Commissioner Langley.

MS. LANGLEY: Thank you, Chairman Blair. It
is really a pleasure to have my maiden voyage on the
dais to coincide with the appearance of the leaders of
the Postal Unions and management associations he
represents; the interests, the significant percentage
of postal employees. BAnd we know from past experience
with federal government agency changes, that the
transformation really benefits from the input of the
employees.

And so I'm pleased that we have the

opportunity to hear from you, to also hear your views,
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and to discuss with you how changes to universal
service or the postal monopoly might affect the
delivery of the U.S. mail.

And I very much appreciate your being here.
I appreciate all the fine work of Ann Fisher in
putting together these hearings. I have known Ann for
many years, and I know that she really put her heart
and soul into getting the best cross-representation of
the postal community in working with the Chairman,
whose idea came to fruition through these hearings.

So thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Thank you, Commissioner
Langley. I will now turn to our first panel, and I
want to give you all a very, very warm welcome. I do
greatly appreciate you all taking the time today. You
all are very busy, and for you to come before the
Commission and offer your testimony on a very
important matter that we’re working very hard on is
greatly appreciated by us.

So now I would like to again welcome each
and every one of you. I appreciate the opportunity
that you provide us to hear from you directly. We’ve
heard from some of your folks at previous forums, and
we look forward to hearing from the chiefs of the

organization. Usually no one has more of a stake in
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10
the future of the Postal Service than the people that
you represent.

So with that introduction, I’'d like to
welcome Mr. Young, Mr. Burrus, Mr. Cantriel, Mr. Goff,
Mr. Mapa, and Mr. Keating. Thank you all for coming.

And we’ll start on my left, I guess on your
right, so Mr. Young. Welcome to the Commission.
Thanks for coming in.

MR. YOUNG: Thank you. Good morning, Mr.
Chairman and members of the Commission. My name is
Bill Young. I'm the President of the National
Association of Letter Carriers.

NALC is an exclusive collective bargaining
representative of 225,000 active city carriers
employed by the Postal Service in every city and town
in America. Six days a week we deliver tens of
millions of citizens and millions of businesses across
America, providing the full range of postal services.

I want to thank you for this opportunity to
testify about the future of universal service.

NALC submitted extensive comments in
response to your order no. 71 related to this
proceeding. As you will note in our comments, letter
carriers play a critical role in all the elements of

universal service that are under study. Today I’'d
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11
like to focus on a few key points.

First, we urge the Commission to take an
American approach to the issue of universal service.
In order no. 71 you appeared to place the study into
the context of changes now underway in Europe, where
the European Union has embarked on a plan to
deregulate postal services, and many governments have
chosen to privatize their post offices. But this
model is entirely inappropriate for the United States,
where we have adopted a different approach to
universal service.

Indeed, over the past decade or so, a
parallel debate has gone on in the U.S. and in Europe
about the future of postal services. The European
Union decided to experiment with deregulation as it
seeks to create a single market in all goods and
services in its 25 member states.

In America, where postage rates are much
lower and universal service is provided much more
efficiently, thanks to the extensive use of technology
and sensible work-sharing by mailers, we decided to
maintain universal service through a public enterprise
financed with a limited regulated monopoly.

Defining universal service or universal

service obligation in America is therefore a very

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

12
different exercise than doing the same for Europe. It
may make sense for European regulators to have a rigid
and tightly defined definition of universal service,
given the need to regulate competition and to level
the playing field for dozens, or even hundreds, of
competitors.

But a narrowly defined, inflexible
definition of universal service does not make sense in
the United States, at least not in the context of the
new postal law, the Postal Accountability Enhancement
Act of 2006.

That law maintains the Postal Service as a
kind of public utility, and it modernizes the basic
framework of the Postal Reorganization Act of 1970.
PAEA explicitly retained the PRA’s definition of the
Postal Service'’'s core mission from Title XXXIX, which
is, and I quote, "The Postal Service shall have as its
basic function the obligation to provide postal
services to bind the nation together through the
personal, educational, literary, and business
correspondence of the people. It shall provide
prompt, reliable, and efficient services to patrons in
all areas, and shall render postal services to all
communities."

This core mission should shape your approach
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13
to your study. The U.S. has been well served for
decades by a flexible, evolutionary approach to
universal service, rooted in the deepest traditions of
our democracy, and changing with the technological and
market developments.

We do not believe that the model of European
deregulation is the right starting point £for an
examination of universal service. Given the poor
results we’ve seen so far in Europe, as reported in
our comments, the Commission should be especially
cautious in this regard.

Second, the Commission should recognize the
Postal Service plays a critical role in the nation’s
economic, social, and political infrastructure. And
that the postal monopoly, the mailbox statute, and the
six-day delivery are essential elements to true
universal service.

We believe that the current postal monopoly
is critical to supporting the national inner structure
that promotes the economic prosperity, and guarantees
a democratic society by assuring equal access to all
citizens.

While academic models designed to minimize
the value of universal service might suggest there is

a better way to finance it, in practice the

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

14
alternatives are often politically unsustainable, and
fail to take into account the transaction costs
involved.

The Postal Service exclusive access to
America’s mailbox is equally critical. It assures the
privacy and the integrity of the mail that letter
carriers guarantee every day. It also is vital to
effectively enforce the monopoly.

And six-day delivery is essential to meet
the widely ranging needs of American businesses and
our nation’s busy citizens. Not every American needs
Saturday delivery, but millions of others rely on it.
It should be preserved.

The postal monopoly keeps the overall cost
of mailing letters for all mailers low, by maximizing
the Postal Service’s economy of scale and scope. The
Mailbox Statute prevents identity theft and preserves
the trust that people have in their mail. And six-day
delivery ensures every American business and household
maximum flexibility for conducting their business
through the Postal Service.

As the comments that you’ve received so far
make clear, these three elements of universal service
not only have overwhelming support of the nation’s

mailers, they are also strongly backed by the American

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

15
people.

Finally, I urge the Commission to be careful
about recommending major changes in either the
definition of universal service or the extent of the
postal monopoly on the basis of unreliable predictions
about the future. Yes, the internet is eliminating a
lot of traditional mail. But it is also creating many
new mail-based industries, served by companies like
eBay and Netflix. And it is impossible to predict now
the countless ways we’ll use the Postal Service in the
future.

Moreover, there is an extraordinary amount
of change and innovation going on in the Postal
Service right now, as it seeks to adapt to a new
postal law, and to the changing needs of the American
people. Continuity and stability in the legal
framework governing the USPS is essential if the
Postal Service is to succeed in adjusting to the
internet age.

Before you act, stop and think about what
you have. No other institution has the ability to
visit 145 million delivery points six days a week.
It’s a truly invaluable network, which can be used in
countless ways to enrich America’s economy and our

democracy. Our goal should be to maintain the only
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16
true universal communication network we have in
America.

We have generations of America before us; we
should strive to preserve the universal service for
the generations that follow us. It’s part of the
legacy of American democracy; let’s not waste it.

Let me underline that last point, and
perhaps reveal my age a bit. I’'m nearing the end of
my postal career. I started in the Postal Service 43
years ago.

Not too long after I started, the great Joni
Mitchell had a hit song called "Big Yellow Taxi." One
of the key refrains in that song goes, "Don't it
always seem to go that you don’t know what you’ve got
till it’s gone. They paved Paradise, and put up a
parking lot."

Well, the Postal Service and its universal
service may not be paradise, but it’s a lot better
than a parking lot.

Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Thank you, Mr. Young. I
appreciate your thoughtful statement.

Mr. Burrus, welcome.

MR. BURRUS: Good morning, Mr. Chairman and
Commissioners. I want to thank you for scheduling
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17
this hearing on the subject of the postal monopoly,
and thank you for inviting me to testify on behalf of
the American Postal Workers Union and its 300,000
members.

The original law that established our
nation’s postal system and each subsequent
modification decreed that the Postal Service is a
basic and fundamental service provided to the people
by the Government of the United States, authorized by
the Constitution, created by an Act of Congress, and
supported by the people.

Despite the fact that commercial
communications such as advertising now dominate postal
volume, the basic function of the Postal Service is
still the obligation to provide postal services to
bind the nation together through the personal,
educational, literary, and business correspondence of
the people. And it’s required by law to provide
prompt, reliable, and efficient services to patrons in
all areas, and to provide postal services to all
communities.

As postal workers, we bring to the
Commission our views on universal service from a
unique vantage point. We are average Americans,

residing in every community; and because of our
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employment, we have a thorough inside knowledge of
postal operations.

We work on a daily basis to bring prompt,
reliable, efficient, and trusted postal services to
every citizen in America. As postal employees, we see
and understand on a personal level how important our
gservices are to individuals, and to communities.

The general theme of my testimony this
morning is to urge the Commission to consider the
universal service obligation, the role of the postal
monopoly, and the importance of the privacy of the
mailbox, from the vantage point of the recipients of
the mail: the average individuals who may be
technologically challenged, churches, community
associations, and small businesses.

I am certain the Commission appreciates the
importance that the business community and ordinary
people alike attach to the Postal Service and to their
local post office. Time and again during the
consideration of various mail processing surveys that
question the economic viability of particular postal
facilities, local communities rallied in impressive
numbers to attend town hall meetings and support
retaining their local postal services.

And even though the law provides that no
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small post office may be changed, closed, solely for
operating at a deficit, more compelling than these
words were the reactions of people who learned that
their postal facilities might be closed. Scores of
individual citizens rallied to the preservation of
their post office.

These protests also took place in larger
cities, where individuals and political leaders
expressed deep concern about the location and
continued viability of their postal facilities.

The point that I make is illustrated by
events that ensued when the Postal Service proposed to
close the old and rather dilapidated post office in
McCausland, Iowa, a town of approximately 300
residents.

The plan was to close the local post office
and provide the residents rural delivery only, with no
post office in the community. The citizens in
McCausland rallied and purchased the building at a
cost of $55,000 to house, retain a community postal
facility.

Then the building needed an additional
$55,000 in renovations. So the citizens organized
fundraisers for that purpose. As McCausland City

Council Member Lloyd Claussen said, funds were raised
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one pork sandwich at a time.

In response to these efforts, the American
Postal Workers Union made a substantial contribution
to assist in the renovation. And it is my
understanding that to date, sufficient funds have been
raised, and the Postal Service has agreed to lease the
new post office. The citizens of McCausland will
retain local postal services.

The commitment of ordinary citizens to
preserve their postal service is summarized by Rep.
John McHugh of New York. In his testimony to this
Commission, Mr. McHugh was one of the staunchest
supporters of postal reform legislation, and is well
respected for his knowledge and commitment to a viable
postal service.

He said, and I quote, "Congress debated the
future of the Postal Service for 12 years. And during
that time, a bipartisan consensus formed that held
universal service to be broadly defined to serve all
Americans, rich and poor, urban and rural, nationwide.
That has historically meant six-day delivery, |
reasonable access to retail services, as well as
convenient access to collection boxes."

Rep. McHugh also strongly supports the

postal monopoly, as he referred to it as crucial to
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America’s sense of privacy and the security of the
mail.

For these and many other reasons, the
American Postal Workers Union respectfully submits
that your review of the universal obligation and the
monopoly should be influenced by the history and the
role of postal services in the fabric of our country.

In addition to sharing our views on these
matters, I want to take this opportunity to express
our concern about the process the Commission used in
undertaking the preparation of the report on these
issues.

I shared our views in a letter to the House
Subcommittee, which I requested be included in the
record. We are concerned about the published opinion
of the contractors who have been selected to draft the
Commissioner’s report. Included in their writings are
the following opinions.

In testimony before the Presidential
Commigsion, James Campbell characterized the monopoly
as having insidious effects, stating that the postal
monopoly makes the Postal Service a victim, corrodes
labor relations, intimidates customers, excuses
endless political interference from Members of
Congress, and is the chain that binds the Postal
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Service hand and foot.

I find these wordings to be short on
original analysis, and long on ideological wishful
thinking. I disagree that this is the time, and
universal service is the vehicle, to tinker with the
postal monopoly. The effects of the nation’s economic
stagnations has caused a slow but steady erosion of
mail volume. But these developments only emphasize
the importance of maintaining the monopoly, to ensure
that universal service can be sustained even in hard
economic times.

Advocates of dismantling the monopoly are
fond of pointing to changes in European postal service
as an example for change. I make two responses to
those comparisons.

The first is that the geography, history,
experience, and performance of the European postal
system had been so different from ours, that the
differences are more significant than they are
similarity.

The Europeans have found the need to
coordinate a variety of different postal services
across international borders. And by contrast, the
United States Postal Service is operated as a unified
service in a geographically large and very populous
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single country. Our delivery obligations range from
large urban centers to sparsely populated and remote
locations. And unlike the European systems, we are
providing door-to-door services. And despite all the
challenges that we have faced, the U.S. postal rates
have tracked overall inflation trends for the entire
history, while service standards and public
satisfaction have risen and remain high.

There is no need or reason for this country
to mimic a European model to cure problems that we do
not have.

I'll also point out the inconsistencies of
those who would argue that systems adopted by other
countries would serve as our models. As a nation, we
continue to engage in healthy debate about national
healthcare. And it is often cited that the European
and Canadian models are examples of superior service.

But despite the healthy debate, it is
generally accepted that the European healthcare model
is not adaptable to the American system, and should
not be afforded serious consideration. We suggest
that the European postal model is equally not
applicable to our country.

The APW urges the Commission to do all that

it can to preserve the monopoly, and preserve mail
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services to the American people.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Thank you, Mr. Burrus. We
appreciate the vantage point with which you approach
the Commission.

Mr. Cantriel, welcome.

MR. CANTRIEL: Thank you. Chairman Blair,
Commissioners, my name is Don Cantriel. I am the Vice
President of the National Rural Letter Carriers
Association, which represents 128,000 rural craft
employees. Our craft is a vital and dynamic part of
the United States Postal Service delivery network.

Rural carriers are a post office on wheels.
We provide all the services found at a post office to
all our customers every delivery day. My route, 71.4
miles with over 400 boxes, approximately 40 miles of
those are gravel roads. I deliver medicines,
ducklings, baby chicks, bees, seeds, farm supplies,
and parts to the customers on my route.

My postal customers believe that what I put
in their mailbox is safe. It doesn’t matter if it’s a
check, a passport, a new credit card, medicine, or
they are simply buying stamps from me; they trust
their mailbox’s security.

A recent Securities and Exchange Commission
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study showed that only two percent of identity thefts
occurred through the Postal Service, and most of those
were customer-caused problems.

The Ponemon Institute Survey showed that for
the fourth year in a row, that 86 percent of citizens
believed the United States Postal Service to be the
most trusted government agency. My customers believe
we maintain the security and sanctity of their mail,
with quality service at affordable prices.

The National Rural Letter Carriers
Association strongly supports the limited monopoly the
United States Postal Service has, that enables us to
provide a universal service obligation at the world’s
most affordable rates, and most reliable service.

We agree with Congressional postal reform
leaders that stated the universal service obligation
means six-day delivery to everyone, to everywhere in
the largest geographical delivery country in the
world. We support our customers’ strong support of
the mailbox monopoly and the resulting security and
sanctity it provides for their mail.

We strongly believe the universal service
obligation in the United States is a result of
collaboration between the United States Postal Service
and our partners. FedEx, DHL, UPS, and R.R. Donnelley
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are our competitors and our business partners. By
working with them, we increase their profitability,
and they increase our reliability. They help us
process and transport postal products, and we help
them collect and deliver the last mile.

Currently the National Rural Letter Carriers
Association believes there is no reason to consider
changing the monopoly, the universal service
obligation, or the mailbox monopoly.

I'd like to also address the current
economic situation. By most economists’ assessment,
we are in a recession. All of the U.S. mailing
industry is very sensitive to the economy. The Postal
Service acutely feels the loss of volume in its
revenue.

Rural carriers also share that pain. We
have a contractual reimbursement for providing our own
vehicles in order to perform our duties, which a
majority of our carriers do. However, the
escalator/deflator mechanism is adjusted quarterly,
yet gas prices are going up each and every week, so
our members are paying the different out of pocket.

Additionally, in a recent mail count
carriers lost between two and 12 hours per week in

evaluation. Each hour is worth approximately $1,500
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in annual salary. My route lost two hours per week.

You have a very complex assignment. You've
been asked to define the universal service obligation
monopoly after Congress chose not to do that. You
have data, but not under the new process.

Most of the U.S. industries that were
monopolies are now deregulated. The European Union is
commercializing their posts. And in spite of these
facts, the U.S. has the most sophisticated and the
cheapest mail and parcel-delivery network in the
world.

We believe that the monopoly in mail, and
our competitive partnership, allowed the universal
service obligation that is unique in the world.
Please be extremely cautious in proposing changes to
the world’s most efficient and effective system.

Thank you for allowing me to testify and
speak on behalf of the nation’s 128,000 rural
carriers.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Mr. Cantriel, thanks for
bringing your perspective before the Commission. We
appreciate it.

Mr. Dale Goff, welcome. Appreciate your
coming before us.

MR. GOFF: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and
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distinguished Commission members.

My name is Dale Goff. I am the President of
the 40,000-member National Association of Postmasters
of the United States, NAPUS. But more important, I am
the proud Postmaster of Covington, Louisiana, a town
that resisted Hurricane Katrina’s assault against our
nation’s Gulf Coast.

Within my dual capacity as President of
NAPUS and as Postmaster of Covington, I fervently
believe that I am uniquely qualified to assist the
Commission in its examination of a universal Postal
Service, and the essential universal service
obligation.

The Commission has heard from four NAPUS
members, three of whom testified on behalf of NAPUS,
and one who spoke on behalf of the U.S. Postal
Service. Each of these dedicated members of our
postal family has a unique and vital relationship with
the communities they serve.

Postmaster Mike Larson of St. Paul,
Minnesota, gave the PRC a wide-angle perspective of
serving a metropolitan area and the operations that
are needed to delivery quality service.

Postmaster Dennis O’Neill of Chokio,
Minnesota, spoke of the social and economic importance
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‘ 1 of post offices to small rural communities.
2 Postmaster Jeannie Schnell of Monhegan,
3 Maine, passionately and articulately explained the
4 dependence that isolated communities have on their
5 post office.
6 And retired Postmaster, Lyle Puppe, educated
7 the Commission about what happens to communities when
8 post offices are closed or suspended, and to what
9 lengths communities will go to protect their beloved
10 post offices.
11 These are personal and front-line
‘ 12 perspectives of how universal retail service affects
13 America. Whether rural, suburban, or urban, whether
14 on the U.S. mainland, or non-contiguous areas of this
15 nation, these Postmaster views must resonate with the
16 Commission.
17 Therefore, I need not repeat the
18 Postmasters’ articulate explanation of the role that
19 post offices play in providing universal service.
20 Indeed, the approximately 27,000 independent post
21 offices are the bedrock of a universal postal system.
22 They serve as outposts of commerce and connectivity to
23 countless towns and hamlets across the American
24 landscape.
‘ 25 Our founding fathers recognized the
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importance of post offices to our national postal
system when they enshrined this inherently government
facility in the U.S. Constitution. Congress has
consistently and unambiguously reinforced the inherent
linkage between the community, its post office, and
universal service.

In 1976, Sen. Jennings Randolph proposed an
amendment to Title XXXIX of the United States Code,
which is still applicable. Section 404 (b) requires
local participation in determinations to discontinue
post offices, or consolidate them; and that such
determinations may be appealed to the Postal Rate
Commission, now the Postal Regulatory Commission.

This provision is unique to post offices.
Sen. Randolph justified the amendment when he stated
it is important that the independence and integrity of
communities continue and a good mail service be
maintained.

The premise underlying 404 (b) is the
association between an independent post office and the
quality of an area’s mail service.

Congress has consistently acknowledged the
importance of post offices, especially to small
communities and rural areas. Additionally, postal

accountability to postal customers is tied to the
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local post office and its postmaster.

Throughout Congressional deliberations over
PL 109-435, the commitment to post offices integral to
universal service did not change. In this regard, I
urge the Commission to carefully consider the comments
that Rep. John McHugh submitted on June 30. His
remarks are instructive, as to his intent and advance
in his legislation, the measure that authorized this
proceeding.

The PRC must recognize that universal

service and the Postal Service’s obligation to provide
it should be viewed in a broad social and political
context, not purely in economic terms. Economic
expediency must not define universal service.

If economists circumscribed the postal
footprint, the institution would not be where it is
needed most.

I hope that Postmasters O’Neill, Schnell,
and Puppe sufficiently illustrated this point to the
Commission. From my vantage point as a postmaster, a
universal postal service, heralded by post offices,
fortified Louisiana communities in the wake of
Hurricane Katrina, and strengthened Illinois, Iowa,
and Missouri communities inundated by Mississippi

Rover flooding.
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Incoming trusts, and I can relate to this
from being in Louisiana after Hurricane Katrina, when
profit-motivated businesses sauntered into many of
these devastated communities, the citizens were
exploited by privateers. The PRC must not be seduced
into the misguided belief that for-profit entities can
provide the same level of non-discriminatory service
that the Postal Service can.

It is not borne out by the facts; rather, on
our shores or countries with so-called liberalized
postal regulations. By the same token, the Postal
Service itself must not be permitted to deviate from
its universal service obligations by under-staffing
postal facilities, thereby denying communities a
uniform level of universal service.

Universal service, to be credible, must be
consistently high-quality. Inferior or unpredictable
service does not fulfill our nation’s expectations of
a universal Postal Service, of the federal
government’s obligation to provide it.

Bestowing high-volume areas with U.S. Post
Offices and turning over postal operations in low-
volume areas to privatized or depersonalized postal
units is not universal service.

The common denominator of universal service
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has been, and must continue to be, the post office.
The Postal Service and this Commission must do
everything in their power to maximize the
opportunities for post offices to generate revenue and
provide necessary public services. This includes
appropriate staffing and the flexibility to offer a
wide variety of postal products. This is the essence
of our postal heritage and our postal future.

The commitment to universal service is not
fulfilled when excessive number of postmaster slots
remain vacant, and the Postal Service statements
indicate that headquarters has no intention of filling
these positions.

As you may recall, retired Postmaster Lyle
Puppe testified to this unfortunate situation at the
PRC St. Paul hearing. I have just one tidbit to add
to his testimony.

I have been advised that a district manager
publicly told postmasters at their Minnesota
convention that he had no intention of f£illing 50

postmaster vacancies in his district. It is

“abundantly clear that the failure to replace a

postmaster renders the individual post office ripe for
closure.

In addition, as retired Postmaster Puppe
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mentioned to the commission, so-called temporary
emergency suspensions have become a much-too-often-
used ploy to close post offices.

I am pleased to note that the Commission has
taken a keen interest in postmaster vacancies and
suspensions. The USPS’'s unfortunate and ill-advised
tactics undermine universal service.

Indeed, in July 2003, the New York Times

underscored the importance of post offices to
universal service. And I quote, "It is no mere
metaphor to say that for many rural communities, the
coming of the post office was a symbol of
establishment, an essential connection with the fact
and ideal of America. And in most communities, towns
that have lost rail service and bus service and lack
high-gpeed internet connections, that symbol of
establishment still means what it always has.

"Unless you have lived in a town whose only
real business is its post office, hardly larger than a
garden shed in some places, it is hard to know how
vital that one business can be. To lose the post
office feels literally like being erased from the map.

"In much of back-road America, the presence
of a post office is a benign symbol of the larger web

of governance, of national community as a whole. That
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is a bond worth keeping, a building worth keeping
open."

I hope the Commission agrees with the New

York Times. And I thank you for this time.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Thank you, Mr. Goff. We
also appreciate NAPUS’s work in helping us put
together a number of witnesses that you referenced.

So thank you very much.

Mr. Mapa, welcome to the Commission. I will
note that you had a video that you had distributed to
the commissioners and ﬁo the Commission itself.
Unfortunately, we can’t post it on our website because
of the bandwidth, but I wanted to make that reference
in that we can provide a link to your organization, as
well.

So thanks for coming before the Commission.
We appreciate it.

MR. MAPA: Chairman Blair, members of the
Commission, thank you for inviting the National League
of Postmasters to testify before you today.

The task you have before you in this
universal service inquiry is very important to our
country, and the League very much appreciates all the
time and effort the Commission has obviously expended

in this inquiry.
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With your permission, I would like to enter
my statement into the record, along with the video
appendix that I have provided you. And I will proceed
to summarize my testimony.

My name is Charlie Mapa, and I am President
of the National League of Postmasters. I’'m also the
Postmaster in Gold Run, California, a small community
of a few hundred people nestled in the beautiful
Sierra Nevadas of northern California, and currently
under a blanket of smoke from hundreds of forest
fires. But it’s still a beautiful place.

Started in 1887 to represent rural
postmasters, the National League of Postmasters is a
management association representing the interests of
all postmasters. Although we represent all
postmasters from across the country, from the very
smallest to the very largest post offices, rural
postmasters are a sizable portibn of our membership.
The League speaks for thousands of retired
postmasters, as well.

I've submitted for the record as part of my
testimony a very special, short document video called
"Post Roads." I would ask the commissioners and each
of its staff to take a few minutes to watch this

video. That video, which uses League past-National
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President Steve LeNoir’s post office in Horatio, South
Carolina, as a focal point, accurately discusses the
nature of small post offices, small rural post
offices, and documents the role of those small post
offices in rural America. Moreover, it does so with
an eloquence that I cannot match.

I assure you that what that video says about
the symbiotic relationship of small post offices and
their communities in South Carolina is equally true of
small post offices and their communities in
California, as well as small post offices in
communities across our nation.

In terms of universal service and the
monopoly, almost all the comments filed in this docket
have a shared common theme. And that is that
universal service is necessary; that both monopolies
must be retained, and that there is no reason to cut
back on six-day delivery. As detailed in my written
testimony, the League agrees with these positions.

As you read through these comments or the
comments of the other testimonies, you may see some
predicting the demise of the postal system as new
communications technologies offer new alternatives to
the mail. The Commission should be aware that such

predictions have been around since the late 1800s, and
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we have yet to abandon the postal system.

In fact, each time mail volumes were
challenged by electronic diversion of one sort or
another, starting with the telegraph, exactly the same
dynamic has developed. When each new communications
technology came along, each one did indeed take away
some mail volume. However, in doing so, each of the
new technologies changed American society in some
fundamental way, and each of these changes created new
and different uses for the mail.

Eventually new volume replaced the old
volume. There is no reason to think that this time it
will be any different, as several of the comments
note.

The League would also note that some might
argue that economic theory suggests that the needs of
the marketplace would be met by the private sector if
the postal market were thrown wide open. That
argument, however, misses the point, that the private
express statutes exist for equitable reasons, not for
economic ones.

While it may or may not be true that the
marketplace could or would meet most of the postal
needs of most of the people most of the time, the

private express statutes are there to ensure that all

Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

39
of the postal needs of all of the people are met all
of the time, or the federal government and the United
States Postal Service will be held directly
accountable.

It is this equitable assurance, coupled with
the transparency and accountability that the private
express statutes assign to the federal government and
to the Postal Service, that is the heart of the
notion, and the politics, of universal service and the
private express statutes.

In terms of the definition of universal
service, the League would think that a good definition
of universal service would be the following:

Universal postal service means providing dependable
mail service to every American resident every day,
everywhere, at a reasonable, a reasonably affordable
rate, as well as providing sufficient access to the
postal system for rural residents. That means having
a post office readily available in their community.

We would caution the Commission not to
attempt to define universal service too closely. The
League believes that the definition set forth above
contains the proper level of detail, and providing any
further detail would be counter-productive.

In my written testimony I discuss European
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posts, and point out that in 1999, if one compared the
United States Postal Service to the next nine posts --
Great Britain, France, Italy, Australia, Japan,
Mexico, Germany, Switzerland, and Canada -- one found
that the United States Postal Service moved 72 percent
more pieces of mail, with 25 percent fewer people, and
did so at a generally lower rate.

When those figures were updated in 2006, we
found that the United States Postal Service moved 93
percent more mail volume than the nine put together,
with 42 percent fewer people. Again, at generally
lower rates. We find that difference significant,
particularly since the United States is larger
territorially than eight of the nine other nations.

Thus, while looking at developments in
Europe is certainly an appropriate and sensible thing
to do, it should be done with the recognition that our
system is by far the most efficient system in the
world.

Finally, I would like to return to the
question of small rural post offices. And I urge you
to watch the video I have provided as an appendix to
my testimony. It shows so much better than I can why
small post offices matter to rural America, and why
their value goes far beyond the mere provision of
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postal services.

I could go on for several minutes to discuss
why and how small post offices create social,
political, and cultural cohesion in rural America, but
will not do so. I think that it is adequately covered
in my written testimony, and in that video.

I will simply point out that small rural
post offices are what create community in rural
America. And when a small post office closes, the
community often shrivels up and dies. That is no
small matter.

As we point out in our testimpny, and as the
staff of this Commission’s predecessor has pointed
out, the cost of keeping rural post offices open is
minimal. The cost of the 10,000 smallest post
offices, more than one third of all post offices in
the United States, was about seven-tenths of one
percent of the total budget of the Postal Service in
1899.

Thank you for considering our views, and I
would be pleased to answer any questions that you
might have. |

CHATRMAN BLAIR: Thanks, Mr. Mapa. That
analysis that you just alluded to would be really
helpful for our staff to have as we conduct that
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‘ 1 report. So if you want to include that for the record
2 or as part of your reply comments during this period,
3 we’d appreciate that.
4 Mr. Keating, welcome. I’'m sorry I didn’t
5 get a chance to personally greet you this morning. T
6 saw your representative, Bruce Moyer, here, and I’'ve
7 had a chance to speak before your group, but I didn’t
8 get to say hello to you personally.
9 MR. KEATING: Thank you, Chairman Blair and
10 members of the Commission.
11 CHAIRMAN BLAIR: I’'11 take this opportunity
‘ 12 to do that.
13 MR. KEATING: I am pleased to appear before
14 you on behalf of the 34,000 members of our association
15 who are responsible for the management and supervision
16 of mail processing, delivery, and support operations.
17 Before proceeding to address the universal
18 service obligation and related issues under
19 consideration by the Commission, I want to take this
20 opportunity to congratulate the Commission and its
21 staff for the impressive number of regulatory and
22 oversight achievements you have accomplished over the
23 past two years, all with considerable speed and
24 intellect.
‘ 25 The regulatory framework you have
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established on the new postal reform law has helped to
provide a strong foundation for the law’s
implementation. The American postal system is better
today for your efforts, and we thank you for your hard
work and the products of your labors.

Two months from now, on September 7,
delegates to our national convention will gather in
Louisville, Kentucky, to celebrate and honor the
vision and courage of 50 postal supervisors who, on
that very day 100 years ago, came from post offices in
13 states to create an association dedicated to the
welfare of postal supervisors and the improvement of
the United States Post Office Department.

| At that moment in 1908 the nation’s postal
system was already a century old. Yet America’s
postal system was far, far different than the
extensive network of mail collection and delivery we
enjoy today. Rural free delivery was still in its
infancy. Postmasters were appointed by patronage.
There was less mail, far fewer customers, and
considerably less delivery points.

Today the United States Postal Service has
grown to become the most trusted part of our
government, delivering more than 700 million pieces a

day to 160 million addresses, and generating $77
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billion of revenue a year. It is indeed a national
institution unlike any postal system in the world.

Our members are proud to have played a role
in that growth. They maintain a strong interest in
the Commission’s inquiry into universal service
obligation and the postal monopoly in the United
States, because they play a fundamental and critical
role in the delivery of postal services to all parts
of the nation in fulfillment of the universal service
obligation.

The universal service obligation represents
an enduring public policy commitment rooted in the
Constitution, and reaffirmed by Congress most recently
through the enactment of the Postal Economy
Enhancement Act. The universal service obligation
recognizes that every American citizen should have
access to basic reliable and affordable postal
service. The corresponding responsibility on the part
of the government to ensure accessibility to the post
is in our deepest traditions, an American tradition of
fairness and responsive government.

While there are economically potent forces
that may be thought to put the universal service
obligations at risk, the multiple business

opportunities and flexibilities afforded to the Postal
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Service by the new law should be tested to a far
greater degree before injecting further change into
the nation’s postal system.

We believe the Commission would be ill-
advised to recommend major changes at this time that
alter the character and scope of universal service by
the postal monopoly.

As you know, the specific terms of universal
service obligation are not defined by law. We believe
this is a strength of our system, not a weakness.
Given that changes in postal service, technology, and
market conditions over the time period, and especially
in the last several decades, the United States is best
served by the continuation of an adaptive, flexible
approach to its universal service.

We also oppose the relaxing of the letter
monopoly and the mailbox rule. Considerable harm to
the economic vitality of the Postal Service would come
about if private carriers were permitted to receive
and deliver market-dominant postal products. The
Postal Service’s financial base would be endangered,
because not all delivery routes are profitable, and
private competitors would attempt to secure the most
profitable routes, leaving the less profitable routes

to the Postal Service.
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The security of the current mail system
would be threatened if the mailbox rule were
liberalized to afford accessibility to competitors of
the Postal Service to place materials in the mailboxes
of Americans. Multiple materials belonging to
multiple carriers in mailboxes would create endless
confusion, and debase the sanctity of the mail.

Finally, we support the preservation of six-
day delivery. We recognize that delivery cycles have
expanded and contracted over the more than 200 years
of the Postal Service, driven by customer needs and
economic realities. Affordability, indeed, is a
necessary contributor to the character of universal
service.

While declining first-class mail volume and
rising fuel costs will require the Postal Service to
consider and undertake the measures necessary to
assure the viability of secure, efficient, and
affordable mail service, we believe six-day delivery
service should continue at this time.

Over the course of the past 231 years, our
nation’s postal system has demonstrated a remarkable
capacity to adapt and endure. The history of the
United States Postal Service is rooted in the

principle of universal service; that every person in
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l ‘ 1 the United States, no matter who, no matter where, has

i 2 the right of equal access to secure, efficient, and

3 affordable mail service.

% 4 Our association and its members continue to

5 look forward to continuing to play a role in

| 6 preserving universal service and the economic
7 viability of the postal system that continues to bind
8 the nations together.
9 Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
10 Commission, for the opportunity to appear before you.
11 And if I can add one personal comment.

‘ 12 You have at this table today approximately
13 200 years of Postal Service experience. I think it is
14 significant that postal management and postal unions
15 sit at this table together and give you the same
16 message.
17 Thank you.
18 CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Thank you, Mr. Keating. I
19 appreciate your comments.
20 I'll start off the round of questioning.
21 And I kind of have a big-picture question, and I hope
22 I'm not taking anyone’s -- it might take some thought
23 to answer, so I appreciate if you want to take a while
24 to think about what your answer would be.
‘ 25 The Postal Service, by all reports, is
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hitting a rough patch. Declining first-class mail
volumes, a tough economy, increasing competition on
many different fronts has prompted many to look at the
service and ask themselves whether the existing
universal service obligation and postal monopolies are
right for the future.

Our recent proposal by Rep. Jack Kingston
that was included as report language in the House
Appropriations, by the House Appropriations Committee,
suggested delivery be reduced to five days per week,
and that has caught the attention of many.

There is no one that has more of a stake in
the future of the Postal Service than your members.

As Mr. Keating just referenced, 200 years of
experience sitting here at this table. So I want to
tap into that experience.

Where do you see the Postal Service in five,
10, 15 years? And how can our report, what can we
include in our report to ensure its viability? And
anyone who wants to take a stab at that, please go
right ahead.

MR. YOUNG: Well, Commissioner Blair, I’'1ll
start first.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Thank you.

MR. YOUNG: Five to 10 years, I think the
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Postal Service will be what it is now: a delivery
institution. But what exactly we’re delivering and
how we’re delivering it remains to be seen.

You asked the question how can you
strengthen the Postal Service and prepare for the
future. By leaving things the way they are; by giving
the Postal Service the advantage to get out and get
involved in other types of deliveries.

The freeways are crowded. Gasoline prices
are out of sight. It doesn’t look like any relief is
in store. And it doesn’t make any sense to me that
this Commission would do anything that would destroy
the continuity that the Postal Service offers.

As I said, we deliver to 160 million
addresses six days a week, on every street, every
city, every town in America. That’s a treasure that I
think is not being fully utilized now. Clearly, with
the events that you’ve been talking about --
electronic diversion of mail, the economy, and the
other things -- having a damper on the volume of mail
being received, now is the time for us to look as to
what other services can be provided to the American
public.

But I have to caution the same way as every
one of these representatives did, and I mean no
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disrespect to my friend on the end of the table,

his 200 years doesn’t come close.

got 100 between us;

only got --
(Laughter.)
MR. YOUNG:

closer to 300 years’

about it.

experience here,

50

but

Burrus and I have

that would mean the others have

So you’re probably looking at

to be honest

But the fact of the matter is this. We

don’t want this Commission to do

have a negative effect on the Postal Service.

economy will improve.
be a whole lot of problems, just
will be the Postal Service. The
and we want to make sure when it
well-positioned to meet whatever

American public are.

If it doesn’t,

anything that will
The
there’s going to
the least of which
economy will improve,
that we’'re

does,

the needs of the

It’'s very difficult, as you said, to predict

what those needs will be,

gsitting at this table today.

But the fact of the matter is there will always be a

need for delivery of goods and services in America,

and I happen to believe that the

internet and the

other electronic sources will probably accelerate that

need,

MR. BURRUS: Yes,

rather than deteriorate that need.

I'd like to add my voice
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to the response to the question. I see the Postal
Service five or 10 years from now as being a strong
and viable instrument in the communication needs of
our country.

Human beings have the need to communicate.
The Postal Service has served as the nation’s vehicle
to facilitate that communication. Certainly there
have been expansion and technology, there have been
electronic communications, the telephone and others.
But we provide communication via the written word.

And I believe that five years from now, 50 years from
now, civilization will still find the need to
communicate via the written word.

I think the danger is from those who look
into the future and panic, and think that it requires
immediate change in order to meet the future. I think
that is really a real threat, and I'm concerned about
the report that is scheduled to be made by the
Commission. And I caution, not to panic; that we have
survived now for almost 400 years providing the
communication needs of the country.

The use of technology is not new. You go
back 100 years, telephone. The first was the smoke
signals; that was the first, other than the voice

communications. We went from smoke signals to the
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telephone, telegraph. The faxes, the email, the
computer, the internet. And untold, unthought-of new
ways to communicate into the future.

But through all of that, and I predict that
through all the future, new means of communications
that will occur, there’s been a constant; a constant
of the written word. And we have been the vehicle for
transferring, transmitting the written word from one
point to the other.

And it’s more than just the mere exercise of
communicating. It’s the connection between
individuals to their world. Every American citizen,
by virtue of our activity in the international mail
community, every citizen has communicated not just to
people in their community, but to the entire world.
And that has occurred through the mail services.

So I caution the Commission that be careful
for what you do, in terms of making a change based
upon current events. The economy drives volume.
During the postal reform debate, there was a lot of
discussions about new business model, and the ability
to compete, and a lot of rhetoric. We rejected most
of that during the debate, because we just certainly
did not believe that those things were a major factor,

and our predictions have been borne out by recent
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events.

The economy drives volume. The economy, not
discounts, not regulations with large mailers, the
economy drives postal volume. If the economy is bad,
volume is down. If our country is going to survive,
then the economy will rebound. And I think all the
predictors are our economic engine is too powerful to
remain in a recession stage. So it will bounce back.

And when it bounces back, there will be a
bounce-back of the volume of United States mail. And
with that, a need to be innovative. And you have
provided management the opportunity to be innovative,
to try different things. These experiments around the
edges, about priority mail, express mail, tracking;
that’s not going to save the Postal Service.

The economy bounces back, hard-copy volume
bounces back with it. And just provide good service
to the American public and world, as we have in the
past, and there will be a postal system as we've
experienced for the last 400 years, for the next 400
years.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Thank you, Mr. Burrus. Any
other panelist have a point of view they want to put
forward?

MR. GOFF: Mr. Chairman, I’'d like to say in
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reference to that, you know, when the Post Office
Department was replaced by the Postal Service, we
struggled, too. For those of us that have been around
200 or 300 years, we struggled for a long time after
that, too.

But I'm convinced that we became stronger
because of that, when the Postal Service was created.
And I know for 35 years we prospered well. We needed
a change. And I see the same happening here with the
new law that’s come about, that as we get through
these next five, 10 years, we define universal
service, we define how we’re going to be as the Postal
Service, that we’re going to be even stronger for it.

Is it going to be the same as Don and I
talked about this morning, the Postal Service when we
first started? No, it’s not. Times change, and it’s
going to be drastically different than I saw 38 years
ago. And I’'ve seen that happen all through my career.

I'd like to just relay a little story from
one of the postmasters out there that, she said vyes,
in the age that we’re in now, I can send you an email,
and in anywhere in this vast country of ours you can
pick it up and read that email. Or I can send you a
postcard, and when you get back to Alexandria,

Virginia, you’ll get that chance to read it, whether
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it’s two weeks or three weeks that you’ve been on the
road.

She said, but if I asked you to send you
some supplies to me here out in the field, pertaining
to NAPUS, how would you get them to me? Could you
send them to me over the internet? No, I couldn’t.
And she said, ta-da. We have package delivery. We
have services that the Postal Service is going to have
to do. We have opportunities.

So I think we’re still going to be there,
just as Bill referenced. 1It’s going to be different
than what we’ve done. We don’t know what we’re going
to be delivering. It’s going to be a different Postal
Service, but I still look for it to be a strong and
viable Postal Service.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Thank you, Mr. Goff. Mr.
Mapa.

MR. MAPA: When I went to university, and it
was a long time ago, I took a design class,
Environmental Design. And one of the maxims that came
out of that class was form follows function.

And I would submit to you that the Postal
Service never was created by the Postal Service or by
the Post Office Department; it was created by the

needs of the people. And as a community grew and they
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needed a post office, voila; that’s the only time they
really got involved with the Postal Service. They
asked for permission to be called a post office.

Other than that, throughout our country from
one end to the other, the Postal Service was not
created by an entity; it happened on its own.

So you have out there a network of
communities served by the Postal Service now. That’s
not going to change in five or 10 years. Those needs
will still be there. The Postal Service has some
flexibility now in pricing. I think we have the
opportunities to go after business that we didn’t, we
couldn’t get before.

A good example: eBay, I think it’s been
mentioned already once today. On eBay the American
people take advantage of eBay. Ninety percent of
everything mailed on eBay, bought through email -- or
excuse me, 90 percent of the things purchased on eBay
go through the United States mail. ~That shows the
trust of the American people. And as our economy gets
back into the swing of things, when people do more
eBay, when they see that the cost of gasoline is high,
they’'re going to start relying, as they do in my
community, very heavily on the mail.

From Gold Run, California, they don’t drive
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down to Sacramento to do their shopping; they get
online, and they order many, many things. Whether
it's size 14 tennis shoes for our basketball players,
to clothing for the older folks, a lot of the commerce
is conducted through the mail. And I think we’ll see
even more of that in the coming years.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Mr. Keating.

MR. KEATING: I just would pretty much add
to what my colleagues are saying. I think five or
seven years from now, we may be at the point that
difficult decisions will have to be made. But we are
not at that point now.

And I think it would be premature to make
decisions affecting the universal service until we see
how it’s going to play out.

I can remember, I spent most of my career in
finance. And I can remember a finance manager back in
the late seventies, early eighties, who was telling me
that the fax machine was going to put us out of
business. The fax machine. We’re still here. We
will still be here five years from now.

We have downsized. We have 100,000 less
employees than we had a few years ago. We are
continuing to downsize. That will affect our

financial situation.
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Again, it’s just, I think, premature to make
any changes to universal service at this time. Thank
you.

MR. YOUNG: Chairman Blair?

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Yes, sir.

MR. YOUNG: Could I ask just briefly two
points? You asked about the future, and shame on me.
How about vote by mail? There is something that
offers a lot of hope. We’ve had a lot of problems
with people and their ballots, and their ability to
vote. Oregon has successfully experimented with vote
by mail; 86 percent of all the citizens in Oregon last
year voted in the election. That speaks very well to
democracy in this country.

So I should have mentioned to you, when you
asked me about the future, that I’'m hopeful that vote
by mail will be part of that future.

The second brief point I wanted to make is a
cautionary point. Don’t put a lot of faith in the
fact that Kingston slid an amendment in an
appropriations bill, and got it successfully passed,
calling for a study of Saturday delivery. During our
12-year debate on postal reform, there were many
attempts to talk about eliminating Saturday delivery,

and it was very clear that almost everyone was against
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that.

And I have to tell you, sir, I'm a letter
carrier. You could eliminate one day of delivery,
Saturday delivery; all that’s going to do is make my
Mondays and Fridays heavier. You’re not going to save
the money that you think you’ve going to make doing
that.

And what bothers me is if we didn’t deliver
mail on Saturday or any other day of the week, it
would give these private firms the opportunity to come
in and say to the American public well, the Postal
Service is not serving your needs; we’ll do it for
you. That just adds more vehicles, more problems to
this inner structure that I was talking to you about
earlier.

And I apologize for not having those right
on hand when you asked the question. But I thank you
for allowing me to get it in now.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Well, T hope I didn’t catch
you off guard, and I appreciate the value that you
provided with that answer.

Anyone else want to chime in on what your
thoughts are now? How our study can help ensure a
future viable postal system in our country?

MR. MAPA: One last thing. I did talk about
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those small post offices. And you asked what should
you take forward as something to remember from us.

Remember that those post offices cost just a
tiny fraction of the post office budget. And going
after them is a silly way to solve any of the Postal
Service’s woes. And so keep that in mind.

Also, you know, we talked about opening the
Postal Service to competition; let other people come
in and strip away some of our services.

You want to talk about impacting the Postal
Service? That would. You would have people coming in
to take over the parts of the Postal Service that are
profitable. And that would be devastating to the
Postal Service. And if you want to talk about a
different Postal Service in five or 10 years, try that
and see what happens. It would be the death knell for
the Postal Service.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Thank you all very much.

At this point I’‘d like to yield to the Vice Chair, Mr.
Acton.

MR. ACTON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. There
is a lot of discussion about the societal value of the
Postal Service, and the Commission’s focus in some of
our earlier work on this subject with respect to the

economics of universal service.
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And it strikes me, and I think a good place
to start with would be with Postmaster Goff, it
strikes me that in the wake of Katrina, this is
probably a very unique and special opportunity for the
Postal Service to be providing the sort of benefits
that people who advocate for that aspect of the
universal service to offer.

And I wonder if there’s an example or two,
or whatever you might share in terms of how the Postal
Service rose to the occasion there, and why it’s
something that the Service is uniquely postured to
provide.

MR. GOFF: Commissioner, I could talk for a
long time, and I don’t think we have much time this
morning or this afternoon. And I could tell you the
things we did after Hurricane Katrina as the Postal
Service.

I can remember the first days after, I think
everybody knows it was the end of August and then it
was the 1lst of the month, the 3rd of the month. And
that’s very important to a lot of our customers
through the Postal Service, because Social Security
checks, SSI checks come out. And everybody was
wondering are we going to get our checks? Are we

going to be able to pick them up from the Postal
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Service?

And as some of the people have testified,
the other thing is we deliver a lot of the medications
in the mail, too. And that was a concern by
everybody.

But I can see the day, I can remember us
rallying around in a parking lot in a neighboring
city, in Hammond, Louisiana, where all the postmasters
came in; the little mail that we could get there, the
checks that were available that we could get to bring
back to our communities. We did it.

I can remember us draining the gas tanks of
LOVs so that we could get some gas. It wasn’t
available. There was no electricity for many weeks.

But I just saw that as the post offices
started doing their things, that the communities
started to get active again, and everybody was coming
out of the daze.

And you know, maybe we didn’t deliver those
first few weeks right after the storm, or the first
few days; but the rallying point for everybody was
their local post office. Whether we had their
medication or their Social Security check, or that
they were looking for something that somebody sent

them, it was the Postal Service that was there to
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provide that service to them.

And you know, we did that for a long time.

I know in my office, some of the communities that were
totally wiped out towards the mouth of the river, five
of the post offices were set up in my back parking
lot, in trailers, where we served those communities.
Yes, they had to drive 50 miles to get their mail, but
we were the ones that brought it back. And if you
could have seen the families and the people as they
picked up their mail and said you’re alive -- they
didn’'t know if each other were still living, they
didn’t know where they were around the country. But
it was the Postal Service that brought these families
and these communities back together.

And that’s just some of the things that we
provided right after that storm.

MR. ACTON: And perhaps in communities where
there wasn’'t a post office, do you feel like there was
a comparable level of support, or a place where folks
would go for that type of assistance? Say, a library,
or the local diner, or something of that nature? Or
is it something that the Postal Service was providing,
that otherwise wouldn’t have been available?

MR. GOFF: If you’re asking in reference to

the communities that had the vast devastation, there
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was nothing left in those communities. The Postal
Service wasn’t there, either; but we were able to
provide some type of staging area where they could
bring those communities back.

MR. ACTON: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Goff.

I'm finished, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Commissioner Goldway.

MS. GOLDWAY: Thank you. This has been a
really interesting panel, and for me raises more
questions that we really need to explore.

I guess my fundamental question, all of you
have been advocating that we maintain a flexible
definition of the USO. But I'm concerned that, under
the new PAEA regime, that the Postal Service will
respond to its financial pressures in such a way that
it may choose to reduce the universal service
standards, to deal with its costs.

And wouldn’t it be better to have a clear
definition, a precise definition of what the universal
service obligation is? So that the Postal Service has
to meet that bar?

I know there are real benefits in
flexibility, but I was -- after we had our hearing in
Portsmouth I went to visit friends in a small town in

Maine, which has a post office on its little village
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‘ 1 square. But for many years the population in that
2 town had gone way down. And it’s only been in the
3 last 10 years that it’s gone back up again.
4 And one could imagine a scenario where there
5 would be an economic justification for closing that
6 post office, but it wasn’'t allowed. And now the post
7 office is needed again.
8 So is there a need for some sort of minimum
9 standard that is clearly defined, rather than just the
10 flexibility? And I wondered whether you might respond
11 to that.
‘ 12 MR. YOUNG: 1I’1l1l take a shot at that. I
13 think not. And I’'ll tell you why. Because you've got
14 Congressional oversight now.
15 If the Postal Service was to do what you
16 suggested, Ruth, and start to cut back services, what
17 usually happens there is the patrons, the ones that
18 are receiving the cutbacks in services, they start
19 complaining to their Congressional reps. Then the
20 Congressional reps get involved with the Postal
21 Service. And largely those kind of things don’t
22 happen because of that.
23 I don’'t think defining universal service
24 could stop an over-zealous employer from making cuts
‘ 25 that they thought they had to make in and of itself.
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But I do think Congressional oversight has served that
purpose.

And I think that because the Postal Service
is in the Constitution, that the government and the
Congress should retain a role of oversight,
notwithstanding the role that they’ve given to you
all. I think that they should retail this role and
oversight so that they can address those problems as
their constituents raise them up to them.

So I don’t see the value. I see a lot of
harm, because of what’s happened in Europe, with the
strict definition of universal service. And so I
don’t see the value to offset the potential harm in
defining it more strictly.

MR. MAPA: Commissioner Goldway, addressing
your specific question about that particular post
office in Maine, I have to tell you there is a process
in place that does protect post offices. It’s a
difficult thing to go in and close a post office, and
rightly so. Part of that process involves the
community. You can’t just go in and close a post
office and say that’s it, we did that for financial
reasons.

You have to take it before the community.
You’ve got to have public hearings. And oftentimes
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it’s at that point, if a community feels particularly
in jeopardy, that they will contact their Congressman.
And over the resistance of a community and Congress,
it makes it even more difficult to close a post office
in a viable community.

If there’s no community there to fight for
its right to have a post office, then perhaps that is
the time when a post office should be closed. But
there is a process in place to prevent it.

MS. GOLDWAY: So, and what about six-day
delivery? Should we specify that?

MR. MAPA: Anybody that wants to champion
five-day delivery needs to go into any post office in
America on a Tuesday morning after a holiday. It is,
it’s a zoo in there. It’s a very busy place. You've
got mail stacked up to the ceiling and a lot of
offices. And you know, overtime is a for-sure thing
on those days.

So as Bill Young said, you’re not going to
save a whole lot of money going to five-day delivery.
Before people say you need to go to five-day delivery,
they need to actually go out to post offices on a
Monday morning, or better yet, a Tuesday morning after
a holiday, and they would probably agree that it’s not
a reasonable thing to expect.
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MR. GOFF: Commissioner Goldway, if I could,
I'd like to chime in a little bit here. \

I think Congressman McHugh says it best in
his, in his letter that was written to the Commission.
That, you know, for the past 12 years, and during the
time of a bipartisan consensus forum that held
universal service should be broadly defined to serve
all Americans, rich and poor, urban and rural,
nationwide.

It is an inherently governmental function,
and we have to continue to looking at that, as an
inherently governmental function.

I can tell you the minute that any
Congressman’s post office is threatened to be closed,
or they’re going to lose their post office in their
community, believe me, the Postal Service hears from
that Congressional office about I don’t want you to
touch the post office in my community.

So I know it’s the Commission’s part to
recommend to Congress or to give a report back to
Congress. And I strongly believe deep down that
Congress is going to say let’s have this broad
definition of universal service, and let’s keep the
postal services open, the post offices open in our

communities. And let’s make sure that they continue
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to be that inherently governmental function out there.

MS. GOLDWAY: I guess if I could, I have one
other question. And that I think relates to what
Commissioner Acton was asking about.

We’ve been asked to measure the costs of
universal service. And the question also is the
benefits, the economic benefits, how you measure in
dollars the kind of social networking and community
support that’s provided by this communications
delivery network that’s universal, so that you can
balance the two.

Do you have any ideas of how you measure, in
economic terms, those benefits?

MR. YOUNG: Commissioner, I’m not sure how
you measure it, but I was really interested in
Commissioner Acton’s question. And I’'d just like to
enter for the record a few things that I hope are in
the record already, but to be honest with you, I'm not
sure they are.

First of all, I’'d like to talk about the
annual food drive that letter carriers do, that raises
about 70 million pounds of food for hungry communities
throughout our country. Put a value on that.

I'd like to talk about our carrier alert
program, where, when mail starts stacking up in an
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elderly patron’s box, we contact community centers,
and somebody in the family goes and looks in on these
people.

I'd like to talk about the anthrax
experience that we had, and I'd like the Commission to
think about what a difficult time that was, and how
reassuring to the American public it was to see postal
workers and letter carriers, and everybody else, out
doing their job; and how difficult that matter would
have been to contain if there were 60 different
entities delivering mail into that box. It would have
bene next to impossible.

I'd like you to think about muscular
dystrophy and the $2 million that letter carriers
raise every year to assist that. That’s just one of
our charities.

I'd like you to think about that fact that
when the federal government, the Homeland Security had
a need to deliver vaccinations, they came to us. And
they said look, in the event that there’s a biological
attack in America, would the letter carriers and the
rural carriers be willing to go out and deliver
vaccinations. And we said, without a doubt, yes. And
we’'ve tested it in several different cities, and it
works. And I'm wondering what the economic value of
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that is.

So I can’'t do the math for you, I'm not
smart enough on that side of the table. I can just
tell you that there are a lot of value added to the
American Postal Service that if you took it away,
wouldn’t be there. And somebody’s got to do that, and
somebody’s got to make those figures, and make it come
out right.

I think what’s happened here is the old
American story; people get used to having a certain
level of service provided, and they resist mightily
when it starts to be deteriorated. These are all
services that are not called for by the Postal
Service, in the Constitution or anywhere else. But
they’re provided each and every day to people across
this country in a number of different ways.

I spoke solely to the ones my members; I'm
sure these presents could tell you other activities
that their members engage in that are equally as
important as the ones that I discussed.

So my hope is that you’re right, that this
does get some value assigned to it when you look at
the overall structure. But I caution, as one of the
management reps said, it’s not all about economics.
Economicg is there; it’s got to be considered. We
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never lose sight of that, we understand that.

The four of us negotiate contracts, the
three of us negotiate contracts. And one of the
things that we have to consider is the effect on the
American public, the effect of our contracts on the
postage and the increases in postage, and we do. And
if we don’t strike the proper balance, then things are
not going to go well.

I think that history has shown we have
struck the proper balance. I mean, when you look at
wages, for instance, since 1970, they simply tracked
inflation. I see little wrong with that. There’s
nobody hitting a home run, but there’s nobody getting
murdered, either.

So I think all these things have to be
considered. And I thank you for raising that. I
thank Commissioner Acton for raising that. I think
those are important considerations that you all should
be aware of; the wrong solution could have an adverse
effect to any of those things. And then decide what
it is that you think is necessary, and I guess you’ll
issue your report based on that.

MR. BURRUS: I would like to have a word on
the question of cost. While cost, in a capitalistic
society, certainly is a factor and should always be
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considered in everything that we do, but I think it
would be a serious, a very serious mistake to make
decisions, particularly in a function like
communications, the mail service, to reduce it to
cost. I think it would be a serious mistake.

You would not know in advance what the
consequences would be. There are, my grandchildren
and great-grandchildren will be engaged in activities
that I can’t even dream about. They will communicate,
they will interact in ways that civilization has never
done before.

To assign a cost in the year 2008 with the
body of knowledge that we have in 2008 to impact the
Postal Service and the communication systems in the
world 10 years down the road, 20 years down the road,
when our vision is cloudy, I think that would be a
serious, very serious mistake. Because what you would
be doing is tying the hands. You would be influencing
what those great-grandchildren will be doing 40 or 50
years from now, without having any knowledge of the
effect of your decision.

So I think while cost is always something to
be considered and will be factored into PAEA, put in
the CPI cap on rates, it hasn’t addressed that

question of cogt. Within that cap, I think the Postal
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Service should have the flexibility of providing the
communication needs of our nation, as it has done in
the past.

MR. GOFF: Commissioner, if I may, I’'d like
to just add a little bit here, too.

You know, if cost was the whole bottom-line
thing of the law when it was passed, Congress would
have named us the U.S. Postal Service Company.
Instead, they left us, they named us -- they still
left the name as the United States Postal Service.

Nothing bothers me more than to hear people,
whether it’s within the Postal Service or somewhere
else, say the company has done this, or the company
has done that. We are a service. And we can, you
know, be designed to act like a business, or asked to
be more like a business. But we’re going to get to a
point that we can’t be that business that they’re
looking for, or to model ourselves after some big
business that’s out there in our country.

We are a service. And once we get to that
point where we start cutting back on service, and we
start trying to be that company, then we’re losing the
whole function of the United States Postal Service.

And I think cost is something very hard that
we have to look at, but it’s also not the defining
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factor when we keep the United States Postal Service
for the next five or 10 years.

MS. GOLDWAY: Thank you.

MR. MAPA: Regarding cost, I think we maybe
should be looking at value. If yo look at a small
post office, what is the value of that small post
office to a community? I would say that that small
post office is the absolute center of that community.
And I'm only speaking from experience, because that’s
the way it is in my small town.

If there’'s a forest fire -- I did talk about
forest fires -- they don’t call the California
Division of Forestry, because they’re too busy. They
call me. If there’s a problem out on the freeway with
the snow, they call me. If there’s an emergency in
the community, they call me.

And why do they do that? Because I am the
face of the federal government. They know that the
Postal Service is the one place where the United
States Government has given them some bang for their
buck, every day.

They also know that I care about them. T
have formed friendships and relationships with those
people over the course of that last 22 years. They

know that Charlie down at the post office is going to
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take care of them.

We talked a little bit about Congress.

Let’s take a look at the Constitution. There aren’t
many services defined in the Constitution that the
government will give to its people, but there is one
service that they do promise, and that is postal
service. So we need to look at the post offices and
really determine what the value is, not the cost.

Thank you.

MR. KEATING: I just want to agree with my
colleagues. You cannot make decisions on a service
organization based on cost. I think you, as a
commission, have a responsibility, along with Congress
has a responsibility, to deliver a postal service
which is what the American public wants.

And I think it’s quite clear what the
American public wants. Because every time you try to
change a post office or close a post office or close a
facility, the American public speaks. And they speak
volumes of it.

I think, as going to my previous comments, T
think it’s premature to be even thinking about these
decisions at this time. Maybe five years down the
road, we might be here talking to you again. Maybe

things might be worse, things might be better; we
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don’t know that at this point.

And I urge you to keep in mind that the
decisions that you make should be reflective of what
the American public wants.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Thank you. Commissioner
Hammond.

MR. HAMMOND: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I
could ask a lot of questions, but I would become
repetitive with all of the questions we’ve had before.
So I will forgo most of my questioning.
| But I did have to ask Mr. Cantriel one
question. You’re a Missouri rural letter carrier. My
father was a Missouri rural letter carrier for, and a
small-town postmaster, for 30 years.

I was just wondering where is your route at?

MR. CANTRIEL: Linn, Missouri.

MR. HAMMOND: Oh, over at Gasconade?

MR. CANTRIEL: We’re just a little bit west
of Gasconade. I'm in Osage County.

MR. HAMMOND: You'’re in Osage, okay.

MR. CANTRIEL: The river defines the
boundary. And I want to address just a little bit,
the customers on my route, if you’re going for

profitability, you’re not going to get it from where
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they are.

If you had to ask some of those customers
what they would do if we didn’t have mail service,
some of them would be put in a very tight position,
because a lot of the medicines, a lot of the things
that they get, for a big portion of the customers on
the route that I serve. And I'm not unique in the
rural, in truly rural areas. It would be 20-plus
miles one way for them to get to either a post office
or any kind of a business that would offer any kind of
service.

What we offer to them every day, if nothing
else, is just contact with the outside world. And I
know that today, whenever we look around here, and the
growth that we have. But when I get out on the far
stretches of my route, it’s me and the deer and the
turkey and the customer every once in a while. I can
go one and two miles between boxes in some pretty
rural areas. When I talked about 40 miles of gravel
road, that’s exactly what I mean.

So there are still some real rural areas out
there that the Postal Service binds together. And in
case of an emergency that Bill spoke of earlier, I
don’t know how those people would get any service

other than the Postal Service. You’re not going to
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have someone on the private sector decide that they

want to run 17 and a half miles from Linn out to

halfway between there and Des Moines, the river, to do
any kind of business with those people.

MR. HAMMOND: Well, Linn is a large town
compared to where I come from.

(Laughter.)

MR. CANTRIEL: We moved from Bland to Linn.
And when I moved there, the kids thought we were
moving to the city.

MR. HAMMOND: Well, Bland is about 5007?

MR. CANTRIEL: Yes.

MR. HAMMOND: Yes, well, I'm a town of 400,
so you’ve got us beat big time. So I can understand,
especially coming from a postal household, I can
understand what you’re talking about. But I won’t ask
any more questions.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Well, I just wanted to
follow up on that.

Mr. Cantriel, do you say Missoura?

MR. CANTRIEL: Absolutely.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Okay. I just wanted to
clarify that for the record, that is was Missoura, and

not Missouri.
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MR. CANTRIEL: We’'re south of the river.

(Laughter.)

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Commissioner Langley.

MS. LANGLEY: Thank you. You all have put a
good face on the difficulty that we have in putting a
price tag on the services that your members provide to
the country.

And one of the things that we’ve heard time
and again throughout these hearings and proceedings
is, you know, the value of the Postal Service in rural
and isolated areas. There is just no way that we can
actually quantify that. And having the understanding
of the impact that any changes on universal service
might have on these regions is important to us.

Mr. Goff mentioned how unfilled postmaster
positions are undermining universal service. So I’'d
really like to hear from Mr. Goff and from Mr. Mapa,
whether or not the use of contract postal facilities,
I guess they call them CPUs now, will have an impact
on universal service. Is it having an impact now? As
well as the impact on the accountability that the new
law is seeking. Either one of you may go first.

MR. MAPA: It’s hard to draw a similarity
between a contract postal unit and a post office.

There’s another -- I like those adages, though.
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There’s another one that says you get what you pay
for.

If you’re talking about a contract postal
unit, you’re paying somebody nine bucks an hour, or a
series of people who are making nine dollars an hour.
There is nobody in that facility who is really
responsible for that facility. They’re not providing
the same level of service that you get in a post
office.

I've got a contract facility about 20 miles
from me, it’s that far away; and almost every day I
get a call from them asking me how to do something. T
almost every day get somebody from that contract
postal unit coming to my post office to mail something
because they didn’t know how to do it at that other
office, or they didn’t trust those people.

We’ve had some theft in our area over the
last 20 years. Never once was it from one of our post
offices. It was always a problem at that contract
postal unit.

So I don’t know if I’ve answered your
question. There’s just not the same level of service,
there’s not the same level of trust, there’s not the
same level of expertise in a contract postal unit that

you’'re going to find in a post office.
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That particular CPU is in a gas station.

Can you expect the same service from a gas station as
you would from a post office, whose sole purpose in
life is to deliver the mail and do it efficiently and
securely?

MS. LANGLEY: Thank you.

MR. GOFF: Just to reiterate some of what
Charlie said, even though he took my statement of you
get what you pay for, you do. And we had that
discussion when we talked about CDS routes, that the
unions had talked about, and I still live by that
statement.

As a manager of one of the CPUs in my city,
it complements our post office. It serves, you know,
a benefit there that there is a complement that the
people can go into this grocery store, walk out and
mail a package or buy some stamps. However, they
can’t do a bulk mailing or anything else that we would
offer at the post office.

My concern with the CPUs is if we go further
and further away from the big cites, the urban areas,
to the rural areas -- South Dakota comes to mind,
where you have a post office maybe every 60 to 200
miles apart -- how many people are going to actually

ask, or to bid on a contract to put a service in
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there? It’s not going to happen. They’'re not going
to do it.

So I don’'t see that as the future of the
Postal Service. And I don’t think it’s -- in some
ways it’s cost us money instead of helped us save
money .

MS. LANGLEY: Thank you. I have one final
question that I'm hoping the panelists can answer
briefly.

Just curious whether or not competitive
products and market-dominant products should be
treated equally under a definition of universal
service obligation? &and I’'1l1l just open it up to the
panel.

MR. YOUNG: I think they should be treated
equally.

MS. LANGLEY: Thank you.

MR. BURRUS: Yes, I agree. I think they
should be treated equally.

MR. CANTRIEL: Yes, I think they should be
treated equally.

MR. GOFF: I will say yes, created equally,
looking at some of the things we’ve done recently at
the Postal Service, where we’ve offered the express

mail and we’ve changed the prices on the priority and
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express mail. And we didn’t have to go through that
lengthy process. And it’s helped us as far as moving
things along and offering the discounts, the volume
discounts, without having to go through a lengthy
process.

And T think that with some of our non-
competitive products, that would certainly help, too.

MR. MAPA: And I'd agree with Dale. If
you’re talking about giving us the same flexibility
with our non-competitive products as we have with our
competitive products, I see a tremendous upside to
that. That would allow us to respond more quickly to
forces in our economy.

For example, the price, the fact that fuel
prices went up so drastically over the last year.
That was a tremendous hit on the Postal Service, and
probably a monstef hit on our rural carriers. So I
don’t think that would be a bad thing.

MR. KEATING: I think we’re all in agreement
on that.

MS. LANGLEY: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: Thank you. I want to thank
our panelists again for taking the time to come before
the Commission. Your views are very important. While

we may not agree on everything, I think the --
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(Away from microphone.)

(Laughter.)

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: So, with that, I again
thank you. I appreciate it and look forward to our
continuing dialogue.

(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN BLAIR: I want to welcome to the
Commission our next distinguished panel of witnesses.

First we have Rick Geddes, who is an
Associate Professor at Cornell University. I had the
pleasure of working directly with Rick when he was on
the Council of Economic Advisors at the White House,
and I'm very pleased that we could have Rick here this
afternoon, and welcome.

I'm also pleased to welcome Murray Comarow.
When we were talking about 300 years of experience on
postal issues on the previous panel, do we have 400 --

(Laughter.)

CH